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LETTERFROMTHEPRESIDENT

November 2021

DEAR FRIENDS,

s Christmas and the holiday

season approaches, we are

grateful for you—our alumni,

friends, donors, and supporters.
You've been with us through it all, from
heart-wrenching difficulties to newfound
perspectives on life.

The last 20 months pushed Georgian
Court graduates, faculty, students, and staff
to the frontlines of positive change (p. 4).
You rolled up your sleeves in hospitals,
laboratories, counseling offices, and in
classrooms. You quickly embraced virtual
teaching and learning (p. 8), and you made
difficult, but necessary, decisions to guide
school districts, public health policy, and in
some cases, private businesses.

Amid extraordinary challenges, your
support of GCU remains strong, as you will
see in our latest Impact Report. In the face of
uncertainty, you donated time and resources
to mentor students, and your financial giving
broke records, resulting in more scholarships
and funding for strategic university priorities.

One of those priorities is GCU’s
commitment to diversity, equity, and
inclusion (p. 10), an integral part of our
mission that mirrors the Mercy core values.
Strengthening our financial footing is equally
important and despite pandemic pressures,
Georgian Court has forged ahead.

For example, just days before this
magazine went to press, the GCU School of
Education earned full re-accreditation from
CAEP, the Council for the Accreditation of
Educator Preparation. It was a challenging
two-year process, but GCU’s CAEP report
was nearly flawless. A tough panel of
auditors gave us full approval without any
recommendations or stipulations.

Both Standard & Poor’s and Moody’s this
year upgraded our ratings outlook. We
climbed to #109 in regional rankings by
U.S. News & World Report, and its editors
also noted our ability to help students
secure their place in the middle class.
Various organizations also turned to GCU
for leadership: I was named board chair for
the Independent Colleges and Universities
of New Jersey (ICUN]J), and I was asked to
chair the President’s Council for the CACC,
our athletics conference.
There is so much momentum at

Georgian Court. Keep reading to learn
how we successfully launched GCU’s
new accelerated nursing degree (p. 12),
celebrated multiple virtual and in-person
Commencement events, saw our best-ever
season for women’s basketball (p. 39),
marked our first virtual alumni Reunion
(p- 45), and the ways students got really
creative with campus activities (p. 26).

Again, the holidays are almost here and
I welcome this season joyful celebration and
togetherness. We are a Catholic university,
and therefore called to be responsible for
each other and to care for the common good.

As you celebrate Christmas and ring in
the New Year, I encourage you to reflect on
all of the good that Georgian Court is doing
and celebrate our shared sense of community.

Itis, I believe, one of our greatest gifts.

Go Lions,

Joseph R. Marbach, Ph.D.

President
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©O4  FROM THE FRONTLINES:
GCU COMMUNITY
RESPONDS TO THE

PANDEMIC

The Mercy core value of service is always in the
spotlight, but never more so than during the
COVID-19 pandemic, when GCU alumni and
students put themselves on the frontlines as

social workers, teachers, and EMTs.
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OO8  PIVOTING DURING THE PANDEMIC:

HOW GEORGIAN COURT FACULTY
TRANSITIONED TO REMOTE LEARNING
VIRTUALLY OVERNIGHT

Virtually overnight, the impact of COVID-19 and the
race to keep students, faculty, and the community safe
flipped the script on the “traditional” way of teaching,

as classes became remote.

OIO MISSION POSSIBLE: GEORGIAN COURT UNDERSCORES
COMMITMENT TO DIVERSITY, EQUITY & INCLUSION
GCU’s new chief diversity officers have ambitious plans to institutionalize diversity, equity, and
inclusion in every area of the university—but they’re not doing it alone.
o12 CULTIVATING A BUMPER
CROP OF NURSING'S BEST
GCU'’s newest academic school,
the Georgian Court-Hackensack
Meridian Health School of
CONTENTS Nursing, has the perfect mixture
for growth—and resiliency—
during a pandemic.
OI6  FACULTY
O21  STUDENT
O22 AT THE COURT
O42 CLASS NOTES
ATHLETICS O47 ANNOUNCEMENTS

On and off the court, GCU

Lions are always busy.
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OSHUA ORGEL "21 SPENT HIS EARLY CAREER as a
rabbi addressing people’s spiritual needs. Then came a change in
interest, influenced by family members who work in health care.
Today, the biology graduate, who headed to medical school this
fall, tends to physical needs as an emergency medical technician
(EMT)—a challenging call at any time, but especially during the pandemic.

“COVID-19 changed our protocols,” explains Mr. Orgel, a volunteer with
the Hatzolah (“relief” or “rescue” in Hebrew) first aid squad in Lakewood.
“We now gown up before approaching patients and wear N95 masks, which
makes communication more difficult, especially with older people who have
hearing loss. Children, too. The mask covers most of my face, so I smile with
my eyes.” He notes that hospital emergency rooms are busier than ever, which
can mean a lengthy wait in the parking lot or the need to transport the patient
to another facility.

Mr. Orgel is one of about 30 million Americans—including other
Georgian Court graduates and students—working on the pandemic frontline
to keep people physically and mentally healthy. Any pre-med student has a
full schedule, but Mr. Orgel balances several priorities: S to 10 EMT calls
a week; a business partnership with his wife in Child SMART, a childcare
center; and parenting five children under age 8, including an infant.

“In early morning, I get the kids ready for their day, then have about from
9:00 AM to 4:00 PM for my online classes and assignments,” says the 30-year-
old. “That’s also when I go on about 80% of my EMT calls. When I come back
home, I actually feel rested—it’s a break from classwork that others fill with a
pick-up basketball game or computers—and then back to studying.”

The pandemic has affected Mr. Orgel personally—he and his family had
the coronavirus in September 2020—and deepened his commitment to the
medical profession. “I've seen some COVID-19 patients who haven’t made
it and the worst the virus can do,” he says. “And while COVID-19 will likely
long be under control by the time I'm a doctor, being an EMT during the
pandemic has made me even more passionate about medicine.”

Lessons in Adaptability

In Spring 2020, Daniel Ginchereau 20 was a history/secondary education
student learning in virtual classrooms because of COVID-19 safety
precautions. In 2020-2021, he was teaching in a hybrid classroom at Cherry
Hill High School West, filling in as a long-term substitute. At the time of the
interview, about three-fourths of his students were learning from home, and
the others were sitting at desks spaced six feet apart in the school. (Editor’s
Note: Most of his students returned to the classroom in early March 2021,
necessitating a room change to accommodate 17 students with social distancing
and additional upheaval.) Teaching during these novel circumstances takes
flexibility, empathy, and creativity, he’s discovered.

“In typical times, bringing World Civilization to life for five sections of
ninth graders, many who are vocal about their dislike of history, can be an
uphill climb,” he says. “Now, instead of the excitement of high school ‘firsts,
some students are caring for younger siblings while their parents work. And
while some kids thrive with a work-at-your-own pace schedule, it’s clear
others miss the classroom setting and structure.”

Mr. Ginchereau says a Georgian Court course on classroom technology
provided “an arsenal of tools to use to make virtual content interesting.” And
just as he would in a traditional classroom, the first-year teacher aims to create
a personable and comfortable learning environment, whether that means
occasional Fido or Fluffy cameos (“kids love seeing homelife, especially
pets”) or a Friday midnight assignment deadline to accommodate a variety
of schedules.

While time will tell how students fare in this unusual learning
environment, teachers like Mr. Ginchereau, who became a special education
humanities teacher at Carusi Middle School in Cherry Hill this fall, try to
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connect with each of them. “I'm thrilled to be teaching. It’s what I've
wanted to do since I was a little kid,” he says.

It took Samantha Glassford ’12 a little longer to find her passion
for teaching.

“I came to Georgian Court very shy and reserved, and not
knowing at all what was ahead for me,” she says. English professors, such
as Paul Cappucci, Ph.D., became valued mentors, and through campus
experiences such as Women in Leadership Development (WILD), she
found her calling: the college classroom.

For the past seven years, Ms. Glassford has taught English
composition and literature at Ocean County College (OCC). She’s
earned a reputation among students for being accessible, helpful,
approachable—and even funny. While some classroom tactics have
changed during the pandemic, she says, her desire to help OCC students
be the best writers they can hasn’t wavered.

“We typically do a lot of workshop-style learning in composition
classes, where students form small groups, engage with each other, and
receive hands-on help,” explains Ms. Glassford, who had a six-class
schedule last fall and spring, plus teaching during the summer session.
“Obviously, with remote learning that doesn’t work very well, so I make
myself as available as I can with open office hours. I've removed some
extraneous assignments and activities during the pandemic so students
can bring me their best work on major projects.”

Ms. Glassford records her lectures so that students have the option
of attending live or watching them later.



In Spring 2021,
Daniel Ginchereau
'20 was teaching in
a hybrid classroom
at Cherry Hill High
School West, where
most of the
students had
returned to in-
person learning.

Joshua Orgel 21
is a volunteer EMT
with the Hatzolah
firstaid squad

in Lakewood-in
addition to his
medical school
studies and busy
home life.

Amber Lotsi 14
says the social
work education she
received at GCU
trained her

to be "prepared for
anything."

Social worker Ellen
Solly "14 manages
callsona
confidential
hotline from health
care workers and
others, many

of whom are
experiencing
anxiety or
depression due to
the pandemic.

“Many of my students are ‘nontraditional—older, with young children
and working one or two jobs. In one classroom survey, I found at that least
75% of my students had jobs. They appreciate the flexibility,” she says, and
something she, as a student herself, does, too. She earned her master’s degree
in English from Monmouth University and is working toward a doctorate in
educational leadership from Rowan University.

The Spring 2020 semester was a learning curve, but since then, remote
learning has become second nature to both her and returning students,
Ms. Glassford says. However, she believes, even when in-person instruction
becomes widely available on college campuses, the pandemic has changed the
learning paradigm in higher education.

“My colleagues and I talk about this all the time. Hybrid class and remote
learning won’t go away—they’ll remain options, and college education will look
vastly different than it did before the pandemic,” she believes. “The emergence
of remote learning was inevitable—COVID-19 just accelerated it.”

Putting Preparation to Work
Licensed social workers must complete continuing education units (CEUs)
to maintain their status in the states where they practice. As both social
workers Amber Lotsi "14 and Ellen Solly '14 discovered, existing CEU courses
don't cover pandemics. Instead, they’ve drawn on their GCU education,
foundational social work concepts, and community support to serve clients and
grow professionally.

While at HCA Houston Healthcare Clear Lake, Ms. Lotsi’s typical
responsibilities included helping hospice patients and their families and

assisting when the Texas child services division was involved.
Additional duties emerged during the pandemic, such as investigating
whether homebound patients’ insurance covered oxygen delivery,
and if not, helping them apply for charity care to cover the cost.

“One big adjustment was the limited face-to-face contact I had
with patients, and instead, conducting assessments or referrals by
phone. I really missed the personal interactions that are an important
part of who I am as a social worker,” says Ms. Lotsi, who holds a Master
of Social Work degree and works at the Menninger Clinic, a substance
use/mental health hospital. The local community’s supportive
response—a constant flow of meals and uplifting messages—meant
alot to Ms. Lotsi and her hospital colleagues.

“When people took time to bring us meals, it made me feel really
appreciated,” she says.

During these “unusual times,” says Ms. Lotsi, she gained an even
greater appreciation for the social work education she received at GCU.

“I was trained to be prepared for anything, and role play
exercises based on my professors’ own work experiences gave me the
confidence that I can handle anything. Even a pandemic.” The clients,
too, inspire her. “Seeing other people get through challenges makes
you know you can get through them, too,” she says.

Ms. Solly, who also holds an M.SW. degree, is an employee
assistance program case manager for Intrado, which contracts with
thousands of companies across the United States. A confidential
24/7 hotline is available to clients’ employees who are dealing with
work- or home-related issues, often seeking referrals to practitioners
or programs. During a typical day, she answers about 30 calls, many of
which have been pandemic-related since February 2020.

“At the beginning, the calls we received were mainly due to sheer
panic of not knowing what was going on in our world,” says Ms. Solly.
“Ihelped them realize what was out of their control—such as finding
a cure—and encouraged them to be solution-focused on what they
could do, such as frequent handwashing, wearing masks, and staying
socially distant.”

The pandemic has been especially difficult for people with substance
abuse issues, she says, who can’t physically attend meetings and worry
that they’ll start using drugs or alcohol again. Some already have.

“Fortunately, many call the hotline before they relapse, so
I am able to identify resources and make referrals to a practitioner
or program,” says Ms. Solly. “I follow up to see if they’re keeping
appointments, but also to help them normalize what they’re
experiencing and understand we are going through some
difficult unknowns.”

Ms. Solly also receives calls from health care workers, many who
are in “sheer distress” and experiencing anxiety or depression.

“They’re emotionally and physically drained, and it helps to
let them talk. It might be a nurse who just finished a 12-hour shift
and lost patients to COVID-19,” she says. “I'll ask, ‘Did you do
everything you could with the resources you had?’ and assure them
that even with their best efforts, some patients won’t survive. They
often don’t have time to sit and take care of themselves, so I give them
an opportunity to reflect and get through their day, as well as suggest
relevant resources.”

Grounded in a GCU social work education that often took her
out of her comfort zone, Ms. Solly says working during the pandemic
has been a struggle, but it has an upside.

“2020 pushed me to serve my clients and my community better,”
she says. “I've grown as a practitioner.” m
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Privoting During the Pandemic

HOW GEORGIAN COURT
FACULTY TRANSITIONED TO
REMOTE LEARNING VIRTUALLY
OVERNIGHT

story by GWEN MORAN

ARCH 2020 WILL GO DOWN IN HISTORY as the month so many things
changed—some forever—as a result of the pandemic. And the Georgian Court
University campus was no exception. Virtually overnight, the impact of COVID-19
and the race to keep students, faculty, and the community safe flipped the script on
the “traditional” way of teaching, as classes became remote.

So, when Stephanie Rahill, Ph.D., associate professor of psychology and director of the M. A.
in School Psychology program, stepped into her role as the director of Georgian Court’s Center
for Teaching and Learning, she had a big job ahead of her. The university had remote learning
systems in place already, but they were typically asynchronous programs. In other words, students
could typically access instructional videos on their own, or hybrid models where they can
access materials and time spent with their professor or instructor for questions and discussion.
Typical classroom instruction is synchronous, where students and instructors are involved in live
sessions at the same time. Shifting to entirely remote, asynchronous or hybrid models was an
enormous undertaking.

All Hands on Deck

“As soon as we shut down, there was definitely a big scramble for all of us as faculty,” says Dr. Rahill.
“We were thinking: How do we still engage with our students? We can’t just talk into a computer
for an hour and 15 minutes. That doesn’t work. How do we still meet learning outcomes? What
works best?”

She credits the instructional technology team for the job they did supporting faculty as they
began using tools like WebEx and Blackboard to collaborate and host live sessions with students
and set up discussion forums for faculty to share information and resources.

For newer faculty, the challenge was even greater. Jessica Keene, assistant professor of history,
had recently finished her Ph.D. and had only begun teaching at Georgian Court in January 2020.

“I was just getting a better handle on my schedule and understanding what I needed to do to
manage a classroom and the rug got pulled out from under us when we got the call,” she says.

It was trial and error at first, but by summer, Dr. Rahill says things became more intentional.
As the teams realized that this wasn't a short-term situation and would be continuing into the
2020-2021 academic year, the IT team spearheaded more training to examine best practices in
using technology. The university held a four-week course to help instructors understand how to
maximize their effectiveness in remote instruction. Dr. Rahill offered training in pedagogy.

Creativity in Action

Throughout this time, faculty members were collaborating, as well, says Stephanie M. Chung,
Ph.D.,, assistant professor of nursing. “We were definitely on the phone more than ever, at all hours
of the day. If I found something that could help another faculty member’s course, we would be
e-mailing or calling,” she says.

8 GEORGIAN COURT UNIVERSITY / FALL 2021



Dr. Stephanie Rahill

Dr. Michael Wortley

And sometimes, the professors had to get creative. Nursing
instruction often requires demonstration and hands-on practice.
One skill nursing students need to learn is how to suction an
airway, which is typically done with a manikin. A lab instructor
creatively used a paper cup with a hole cut in the bottom of it to
teach them the skill remotely, Dr. Chung recalls.

“They were so resourceful,” she says.

Michael Wortley, Ph.D., assistant professor of exercise
science, says that keeping students engaged is one of the most
challenging parts of this new normal. In a classroom setting, you
can read the room and sense whether students understand the
material and are keeping up. In the remote learning era—where

Dr. Jessica Keene

persuade each other to choose a certain option. And he’s done
videos where he’s included graphics about the lessons in a
“reverse green screen” format, he says. He hopes that students
seeing him explain things along with the graphics makes the
video more engaging, as opposed to them just hearing his
“disembodied voice over some PowerPoint slides,” he says.

Dr. Keene has also implemented a system where students
must read and either write a journal entry or post about the
assignment. Those elements are not weighted heavily in their
grade, but it’s an incentive to do the reading beforehand and
come to class prepared. It's been working, and she intends to
keep that element of her class even when classes are in person

In fact, the faculty members agree that this period of reinvention and introspection has taught them lessons

and techniques that they’ll take forward into whatever the “next normal’ is.

so-called “Zoom fatigue” is an issue—many students keep their
laptop cameras off. Then, he started implementing a tip he'd
heard about.

“I remember seeing some advice that you should ask a
question that requires some interaction every couple of minutes,”
he says.

So, every few minutes, he’ll ask a question and tell students
to use Zoom reactions—thumbs-up for “agree” and frown
face for “disagree”—to show whether they agree or disagree.
In a recent class about communication, he had students try to

again. Dr. Keene has also invited guest speakers from Europe,
California, and Maryland—something she says she might not
have thought about if classrooms hadn’t been disrupted.

In fact, the faculty members agree that this period of
reinvention and introspection taught them lessons and
techniques that they’ll take forward into whatever the “next
normal” is. For now, however, each is focused on continuing to
find the best formats, practices, and techniques to serve their
students. m
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MISSIONPOSSIBLE

GEORGIAN COURT UNDERSCORES COMMITMENT TO DIVERSITY, EQUITY & INCLUSION

trike up a conversation with GCU Chief Diversity
Officers Ria DasGupta, Ed.D., and Joy L. Smith, Ed.D.,
and each will tell you the same thing—they were born
to do this: shining a light on matters of equity, inclusion,
and diversity.

“We have alot to do,” says Dr. Smith who serves as the CDO for
student affairs. “From curriculum development to who’s enrolling
on our campus, we are moving to a place where diversity, equity,
and inclusion (DEI) are always intentional—not an afterthought.”

Her colleague agrees.

“We are moving forward in every area of the university to
institutionalize diversity, equity, and inclusion,” says Dr. DasGupta,
the CDO for academic affairs and community outreach. “It is a
vehicle to help us get to the much larger mission of Georgian Court.”

Addressing DEI Needs

GCU President Joseph R. Marbach, Ph.D., announced the creation
of a chief diversity officer position in June 2020 as national unrest
unfolded in the wake of George Floyd’s murder in Minnesota. Other
campus diversity initiatives were already underway, but the national
flashpoint made it clear that many students, faculty, staff, and alumni
wanted more.

GCU soon launched a national search that yielded two
exceptional finalists, and in January 2021, Dr. Marbach named Dr.
DasGupta and Dr. Smith as chief diversity officers.

“They work with me and with our chief mission officer [Paul
DaPonte, Ph.D.] to educate and guide our community to better
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live our Mercy mission,” says Dr. Marbach. “Doing so requires us
to lead—and come together—by respecting and celebrating the
dignity of each person we encounter.”

Dr. DasGupta and Dr. Smith are also at the helm of GCU’s
existing Council for Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (CDEI), a
4S-member campus advisory group that launched in 2019 as the
Council for Diversity and Inclusion.

DEI—A Thread Through “Everything”

Now, several months into their jobs, Dr. Smith and Dr. DasGupta
have conducted campus listening tours and exhaustive research
to better understand GCU’s needs. They have ambitious plans
that examine gender identity, microaggressions, critical race
theory, disability justice, and inclusive practices in academic
course development.

A faculty—student brown bag series will focus on relevant
research. A student coffeehouse conversation series is in the works.
The new L.E.A.D. men’s program is creating opportunities for male
students to talk candidly about the issues they face, especially as
first-generation college students, first-generation Americans, and as
students of color.

Partnering with student groups is important, too. For example,
during Hispanic Heritage Month, the DEI office cosponsored
“Latina Made, Not Maid,” a focus on the stereotypes of Latinx
women in today’s society.

And then there’s the pandemic, which exposed additional
DEI problems.

Ria-DasGupta, (DO for academic affairs
and community outreach



“Equity dynamics exposed food insecurities and other
challenges related to access and equity,” notes Dr. Smith. Her office
is collaborating with the Office of Campus Ministry in its work with
two local nonprofits to support the GCU food pantry.

“Our work is to make it clear that diversity, equity, and inclusion
are part of everything,” says Dr. Smith, a Syracuse University alumna
who earned her doctorate from Rutgers University. Her research
interests include social inequality and the intersection of race, class,
gender, and sexual orientation in higher education.

“Everyone needs to understand how diversity, equity, and
inclusion relate to their areas of work—whether it’s academic areas
or administrative areas—this is their job, too. We are inviting people
to bring their talents and skills to the table in ways that honor their
identities and experiences,” Dr. Smith adds.

Building on those experiences is critical, according to
Dr. DasGupta, a Rutgers (Douglass College) graduate who earned
her doctorate in international and multicultural education at the
University of San Francisco.

“My work with the faculty is to build inclusive classrooms
and pedagogy, to create awareness, and to cultivate understanding
around inclusive spaces,” explains Dr. DasGupta, who is establishing
GCU's Equitable Pedagogy Institute. Through the institute, faculty
can workshop elements of their courses with regard to DEI, and
faculty and staff can access foundational materials to hone equitable
teaching practices.

And that’s just the beginning. The DEI office has even bigger
plans for 2022 and beyond.

Joy Smith, Ed.D., CDO for student
affairs; Jewel Boyd, coordinator for
student activities and engagement;

Kim Markland, TRIO academic specialist;
Danielle Lamb, director of TRI0-Student
Support Services; Erika Hernandez,
co-founder and CEO, Latina Made Not Maid;
Provost Janice Warner, Ph.D.; and
Jaime A. Rivera, Ph.D., associate
professor of world languages and cultures
and director of the Vamos/Avanzando
program, at the “Latina Made, Not Made”
presentation on October 6, 2021

A Matter of Mission
Dr. DasGupta and Dr. Smith are part of the Office of M ssion
Integration. The organizational structure reflects a co mmitment
to the university’s Mercy core values of respect, integrity, justice,
compassion, and service.

“They are strong values that are essential to DEI work, which
also reflects the global mission and concerns of the Sisters of Mercy,”
says. Dr. DasGupta. “Our work aims for a social justice that centers
on the dignity of whole persons.”

She is well aware that the chief diversity roles at GCU come
with enormous responsibility—from convening dialogues around
racism to rethinking inclusiveness related to gender dynamics,
socioeconomics, ability, and sexual orientation.

Each will tell you that the work ahead represents a heavy lift.
But neither Dr. DasGupta nor Dr. Smith is going it alone.

“We are reaching out to the entire GCU community—faculty,
students, administrators, and alumni—to be ambassadors as we
lead the charge,” says Dr. Smith.

“The two of us won't do all the work,” she says. “We create the
vision for what needs to be done, but having people dedicated to
the work of being a champion for diversity, equity, and inclusion
is critical.” m

Read more about the work of the new Offfice of Diversity, Equity,

and Inclusion in their inaugural newsletter at
https://bit.ly/DEI News
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story by SHEILA NOONAN

hat do the best Jersey gardens and the Georgian Court-
Hackensack Meridian Health School of Nursing have

in common? The perfect mixture for growth. For the

nursing school, that includes dedicated faculty (many of whom also

have clinical roles), an outstanding health care partner, challenging
curriculum and programs, motivated students, and generous donors.

Most of all, especially during the pandemic, it has had resiliency.

Teri Wurmser, Ph.D., RN, the nursing school’s dean, credits her faculty for doing what
nurses are known for—responding during a crisis with empathy. In the Spring 2020 semester,
“we had to very quickly pivot and adaptlectures to synchronous online formats,” she says. “For
our laboratories and some of our clinicals, we had to rapidly find technology and simulations
that would give our students the same type of experience as an in-person setting. We use ATI
for testing, and they were very helpful with providing rigorous case studies.”

Nursing students were the first at Georgian Court to return to the classroom—socially
distanced and with masks, larger classes split between virtual and in person—but GCU felt it
was really important that students have that face time.

“Our experience with the nursing students showed that if everyone takes precautions
and monitors their well-being, we could operate regularly and return to somewhat normal
classroom conditions,” says Provost Janice Warner, Ph.D. “Nursing students led the way.”

Keeping the educational standards and experiences high early in the pandemic was one
challenge. The other—supporting students.

12 EORGIAN COURT UNIVERSITY / FALL 2021
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“Our faculty did a wonderful job making themselves available
to our students, some of whom needed one-on-one contact,” says
Dr. Wurmser. “We had town halls almost every week to let students
know we were there for them. We didn’t always have the answers,
but we knew what was on their minds, and we tried to be as helpful
as possible.”

But what is educating a nurse without patients? In Fall 2020
and with the proper personal protective equipment, Georgian
Court nursing students returned to clinical settings at Hackensack
Meridian Health and other hospitals. About 40% of the nursing
school's May 2021 graduates worked at a hospital during the
pandemic, and many students administered COVID-19 vaccines
at local immunization sites.

Ethan Carpenter 21 was a patient care technician at Jersey
Shore University Medical Center’s emergency room while a
student, but a practicum in the Intensive Care Unit during
COVID-19 revealed a different facet of nursing to him. In the
fast-paced ER and triage area, says Ethan, he assisted nurses with
taking vital signs, transporting patients, cleaning up rooms, and
taking vials to the blood bank. In his four years as a patient care
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Teri Wurmser, Ph.D., RN, is the new

Georgian Court—Hackensack Meridian
Health School of Nursing’s
inaugural dean.

tech, Ethan says, “I learned to pick up on situations and anticipate
the team’s needs.” Patients who came into the ER with COVID-19
symptoms were quickly triaged, and if they tested positive for the
virus, transported to designated floors.

The then-nursing student’s time in the ICU during in the
pandemic was different—and not only for him. It was frightening
very early on, he admits, until more information about COVID-19
was available.

“We followed the new protocols and safety measures—the
PPE and N95s—and learned more about the virus,” says Ethan.
“When I'd see media reports about health care workers who said,
‘Tdidn’t sign up for this’ and quit, I'd think, “Well, actually you did.
Your job is to take care of sick people, even when it isn’t easy’ It’s a
mentality you have to internalize if you're going into the profession.”

With strict restrictions on family member visits, Ethan had an
important role in facilitating communication between COVID-19
patients and their loved ones. The simple act of setting up an iPad
in a patient’s room became one of the pandemic’s hallmarks of
compassionate care.

A Nursing School’s Roots

The pandemic grew the nursing school administrators, faculty,
and students in many unanticipated ways, professionally and
personally. The foundation for this growth was set in 2008 with
the introduction of a nursing school program at GCU, the first
in Ocean County to offer a four-year B.S.N. degree. Hackensack
Meridian Health, which now includes 17 hospitals and more
than 500 health-related centers, has been a partner from the
start, providing essential “real-world” learning opportunities and
student scholarships.

“The first class had about 20 to 2$ students, and nursing
was a department within the GCU School of Arts and Sciences,”
explains Dr. Warner. “As enrollment took off, nursing became
the largest department in Arts and Sciences, so it made sense to
create a separate nursing school.” The Georgian Court—Hackensack
Meridian Health School of Nursing, credentialed by the
Commission on Collegiate Nursing Education and the New Jersey
Board of Nursing, officially launched in 2020 with Dr. Wurmser,
one of its founders, named the inaugural dean.

The nursing school’s enrollment has climbed over the last
13 years, with more than 400 students anticipated in 2021-2022.
One reason for the growth—a national nursing shortage has been
anticipated for years, as baby boomers in the profession retire.

“Once I graduated nursing school, I never had to find a job.
It always found me,” says Dr. Wurmser. “That’s still true today. In
health care, especially nursing, you're going to have a job, and at
GCU, by graduation, more than 90% of our students are employed.

“But I think there’s something else that makes nursing
attractive, and that’s the desire to serve, which is a hallmark of
our profession. Many of our students have family members who
are nurses. Others have taken care of ill loved ones or been sick
themselves and realize that it’s the nurses who are with the patients
24/7. Today’s nursing is also a technology-driven field, and that has
alot of appeal with younger generations.”

It took Ethan time to discover that nursing was his passion. He
earned a bachelor’s degree in bio-interdisciplinary health services
from St. Joseph’s University, but after graduation, wasn’t finding his



Ethan Carpenter ‘21, who graduated
in May, is now a nurse in

Jersey Shore University Medical
Center’s Cardiac ICU

Stepdown Unit.

niche. His mother, a nurse, and his father, a hospital administrator
and physician, encouraged him to take the patient care tech role.

“I decided to work in the hospital environment and see
how I would feel about it. And after my first day, I thought, this is
definitely what I want,” he says, first taking core classes at Brookdale
Community College and then enrolling in Georgian Court’s
program. He recently began his first nursing job in Jersey Shore’s
Cardiac ICU Stepdown Unit.

Ethan is one of an increasing number of men entering the
nursing profession. As of April 2021, the U.S. Bureau of Labor
Statistics reported that 12% of registered nurses are men, compared
with 2.7% male RNs in 1970. For there to be more male nurses,
obviously, there are more male nursing students, a demographic on
the rise at Georgian Court-Hackensack Meridian Health School of
Nursing (co-founded by a male nurse, Richard Hader, RN, Ph.D,,
FAAN, CHE, NE-BC, CPHQ, who was nationally recognized in his
field). The nursing school has always been coed, notes Dr. Wurmser,
and today, more men are entering the program.

While females account for most nursing roles, and society
might view nursing as a women’s field, Ethan believes it’s time to
move forward.

“Some men might not think nursing’s a very masculine role,”
he says. “Anyone who’s ever worked in an emergency room can tell
you nursing’s not a very feminine role, either. Nursing is simply a
really solid profession for anyone to enter.”

A School on the Grow

Since its inception, Georgian Court has been challenging the status
quo, and that’s true when it comes to the university’s academic
programs as well as societal issues. The nursing school’s newest
offering is an accelerated B.S.N. (A.B.S.N.) program in which
people who've earned a bachelor’s degree in another discipline can
earn their Bachelor of Nursing degree in as little as 14 months. The
67-credit, highly selective program is attracting candidates from

““Your job 1s to take care of sick people, even when it isn’t easy.’ It’s a mentality you have to

The nursing school is growing in other ways, some of which
directly support students. In July 2020, Georgian Court announced
a $200,000 donation from the Jules L. Plangere, Jr. Family
Foundation that funded four scholarships to highly achieving
students. One reason Georgian Court was selected—the direct
COVID-19 assistance it provided to the local community. Also
in 2020, a $24,500 grant from the Provident Bank Foundation
funded a Newborn Tory neonatal simulator, giving nursing students
access to important demonstrations, hands-on instruction, and
testing modules.

It wouldn’t be a growth story without noting the nursing
school’s physical expansion.

“We’re very excited about this facet, too, because it says a lot

internalize if you're going into the profession.”

beyond Georgian Court’s solid Central and South New Jersey base
because of its pace—aspiring nurses eager to enter the profession—
and the school’s reputation. Now recruiting for its second cohort,
the accelerated program’s numbers started off intentionally small
(the first cohort had 18 students) and is aimed at high-academically
achieving students who can keep up and succeed in its fast pace.

There’s another small, but flourishing, part of Georgian Court’s
nursing community. Students from the nearby New Seminary, an
Orthodox Jewish higher education institution, are enrolling in
Georgian Court’s nursing programs.

“We’re bringing in students who otherwise wouldn’t
necessarily become nurses, and at the same time, adding to our
diversity and equity efforts in a different way,” said Dr. Warner.

about where we’re heading. The nursing school began in Hamilton
Hall, and with more students and programs, we’ve grown out of
it,” said Dr. Wurmser. “We're still there, but we needed more lab
space, which we now have in Mercy Hall and have also converted
the Music Building into nursing labs. They did a beautiful job. And, we’ll
have a significant presence in the new planned nursing and health
sciences building that will help accomplish what we want to do.”

What's next? The university envisions an expanded health care
focus, from master’s-degree programs in nursing to other health
care professions. “We also aspire to become more regional, as we're
seeing from the applicants to the accelerated B.S.N. program,” says
Dr. Warner. “With health care, there are many opportunities for
Georgian Court to grow.” B
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BARBARA AMENDOLIA, DR.N.P.,
NNP, APN-BC, joined the full-time
faculty of the Georgian Court—
Hackensack Meridian Health
School of Nursing as an associate
professor of nursing in Fall 2020.
She is a certified registered neonatal
nurse practitioner and neonatal
resuscitation program instructor.
She has worked in clinical practice at
Cooper University Hospital, where
she provided direct in-patient care
of critically ill neonates and their
families. Dr. Amendolia previously
served on the faculty of the
University of Pennsylvania’s nurse
practitioner program. She has also
taught at Stockton University and
Drexel University, where she earned
her Doctor of Nursing Practice.

SAROJ ARYAL, PH.D.,
joined the full-time faculty of the
School of Arts and Sciences as an

assistant professor of mathematics
in Spring 2020. He previously
served as an associate professor

of mathematics at Montana State
University-Billings. Dr. Aryal

is enthusiastic about getting
undergraduate students involved in
his research projects. He has already
mentored several GCU students
for conference presentations and
recently presented “Stability of
Polynomials Under Uniform
Perturbation of Coefficients” at the
2021 Virtual Joint Mathematics
Meetings. He earned his Ph.D.

and his M.S. in Mathematics at the
University of Wyoming.

ELLEN M. BERNHARD, PH.D.,

joined the full-time faculty of the
School of Business and Digital
Media as an assistant professor

of digital communication in Fall
2020. She most recently served

as an instructor at Saint Joseph’s
University and Chestnut Hill
College. She earned her Ph.D. in

the Department of Culture and
Communication at Drexel University
with a dissertation on contemporary
punk communities and the evolution
of American punk rock. She is the
author of Contemporary Punk Rock
Communities: Scenes of Inclusion and
Dedication (2019).
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CONSTANCE M. BIALOBOCKI, RN,
CCN, joined the full-time faculty of
the Georgian Court-Hackensack
Meridian Health School of Nursing
as an assistant professor of nursing
in Spring 2021. She most recently
served as a faculty instructor

and clinical instructor at the
Chamberlain College of Nursing
and as an adjunct clinical instructor
at Rowan College at Burlington
County. Ms. Bialobocki also worked
in the Medical ICU (MICU) and in
ambulatory care/triage at Deborah
Heart and Lung Center. She earned
her M.S.N. in Nursing Practice at
New Jersey City University and

is currently working toward her
Doctor of Nursing Practice degree at
Monmouth University.

RICHARD V. CALDES, ED.D., 88,

joined the full-time faculty of the
School of Education as a lecturer in
administration and leadership in

Fall 2020. He previously served

as the director of student field
experiences and clinical partnerships
(since 2018) and lecturer (since
2016) at GCU. Dr. Caldes was the
principal of Brick Memorial High
School and New Egypt High School,
an interim superintendent of schools
for the Brick Township School
District, and an edTPA scorer for
Pearson Education. He earned his
Doctor of Educational Leadership

at Argosy University and completed
master’s degree and teaching
certificate programs at

Georgian Court.

DENISE A. FURLONG, ED.D., joined
the full-time faculty of the School of
Education as an assistant professor of
education and director of the reading
specialist program in Fall 2021.

She comes to us with more than

20 years of experience in teaching
Grades K-12. She also has served

as a teaching portfolio coach and
mentor for Alternate Route students
at Rutgers University and an adjunct
professor and ESL teacher educator
at Rider University. Dr. Furlong is
the author of Voices of Newcomers:
Experiences of Multilingual Learners
(in press, EduMatch Publishing).
She earned her Ed.D. in Literacy
Education and Ed.M. in Language
Education at Rutgers.



STEPHEN H. GENCO, ED.D.,

'92, 700, joined the

full-time faculty of the School of
Education as an assistant professor
of administration and leadership in
Fall 2020. He previously served as
the superintendent of the Jackson
Township School District and the
South Plainfield School District.

He has also served as an assistant
superintendent, principal, vice
principal, science teacher, and coach
in New Jersey schools. He earned his
Ed.D. in Educational Leadership at
Rowan University and two master’s
degrees (school counseling and
administration) from

Georgian Court.

MICHELLE HABERL

joined the full-time faculty of the
School of Arts and Sciences as a
visiting professor of painting and
drawing in Fall 2021. She most
recently served as an adjunct faculty
member at Rowan University,
Rowan College at Burlington
County, and Salem Community
College. Ms. Haberl has exhibited
her artwork across New Jersey and
Pennsylvania, as well as in New
York, Texas, and Wisconsin, where
she was an artist-in-residence at the
Wormfarm Institute. She earned
her Master of Fine Arts at the
Pennsylvania Academy of the

Fine Arts.

JESSICA KEENE, PH.D.,
joined the full-time faculty of the
School of Arts and Sciences as an

assistant professor of history in
Spring 2020. Her research interests
include early modern English gender
and religious history. Dr. Keene’s
current book project, titled Spiritual
Fornication: Monasticism and Sexual
Depravity in Reformation England,
argues that ideas about sexual
depravity were central to the process
and progress of Protestant reform in
16"-century England. She recently
completed her Ph.D. in History

at Johns Hopkins University. She
has taught at Johns Hopkins and
Goucher College.

JESSICA A. LISA, PH.D., joined
the full-time faculty of the School

of Arts and Sciences as assistant
professor of biology in Fall 2021. She
most recently served as a teaching
instructor at Rutgers University in
the Department of Biochemistry
and Microbiology. Dr. Lisa’s research
interests include molecular microbial
ecology and bioinformatics;

ecology of microorganisms involved
in biogeochemical cycling; and
microbial indicators of watershed
and ecosystem health; as well as
sustainability, green infrastructure,
and climate change. She earned her
Ph.D. in Marine Science, Biological
Sciences at the College of William
and Mary.

BRIAN C. MCSHERRY, J.D.,

joined the full-time faculty of the
School of Business and Digital
Media as an assistant professor of
graphic design and multimedia in
Fall 2021. He most recently served
as an adjunct assistant professor

at Queensborough Community
College and Borough of Manhattan
Community College. A Fulbright
Scholar, Dr. McSherry earned his J.D.
degree at SUNY Buffalo Law School
and his M.E.A. with Distinction

in Studio Arts at the University

at Buffalo. He is an attorney and a
freelance graphic designer whose
work has been exhibited throughout
New York and Connecticut.

NICOLA A. MEADE, PH.D., NCC,
LCPC (MD), joined the full-time
faculty of the School of Arts and
Sciences as an assistant professor
of psychology in Fall 2021. She
most recently served as a visiting
assistant professor at Hood College
and an adjunct instructor at Old
Dominion University. Dr. Meade

is a Nationally Certified Counselor
with an M.S. in Pastoral Counseling.
In her private practice, she sees
clients both virtually and in person.
She earned her Ph.D. in Counseling
Education and Supervision with a
Concentration in Mental Health
from Old Dominion University.
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MARIA LUCILA N. QUEVEDO, RN,

joined the full-time faculty of

the Georgian Court-Hackensack
Meridian Health School of Nursing
as a clinical nursing coordinator/
lecturer in Fall 2021. She most
recently worked as a registered
nurse in the ICU Stepdown

Unit and the emergency room

at Community Medical Center.

In 2018, Ms. Quevedo received

a Nursing Excellence Award for
Empirical Quality Outcomes. She
holds a Master of Science in Nursing
Education from Capella University.
She is fluent in English as well

as Tagalog.

ERIC ROSENBERG, PH.D., joined
the full-time faculty of the School
of Arts and Sciences as an assistant
professor of applied computing and
director of the computer information
systems program in Fall 2020. He
recently served as a visiting professor
at Rutgers University. For 40 years,
he was a principal member of the
technical staff for Bell Labs/AT&T,
where he developed mathematical
models and algorithms for a variety
of problems. Dr. Rosenberg is the
inventor or co-inventor of

19 patents and has published

several books, including

Fractal Dimensions of Networks
(2020). He earned his B.A. in
Mathematics at Oberlin College and
his Ph.D. in Operations Research at
Stanford University.

RENEE R. SPACE, D.S.W., LSW,

joined the full-time faculty of the
School of Arts and Sciences as a
lecturer in social work in Fall 2021.
She recently served as adjunct
faculty at Bloomsburg University,
Salem Community College, and
Temple University, and as a part-
time lecturer at Rutgers University.
Dr. Space is a licensed social worker
who incorporates cultural humility
and understanding in working with
diverse communities, schools, and
service providers. She has worked at
BAYADA Inc., Value Options of New
Jersey Inc., and Heartland Hospice.
Dr. Space earned her D.SW. from
Capella University.
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CHRISTINE STEVENSON, M.S.L.S., '11
joined the full-time faculty of the Sister
Mary Joseph Cunningham Library as the
outreach and engagement librarian in Fall
2021. She has worked for the GCU library
and the School of Education since 2018.
Her research interests include creative
space planning and programming;
bibliotherapy; gamification; outreach;
and diversity, equity, and inclusion.

Ms. Stevenson has a special interest in
reading and writing young adult literature
and is the curator of the annual Dose

of Poetry workshop series at GCU. She
earned her Master of Science in Library
and Information Science from Clarion
University of Pennsylvania.

DENISE E. VAN SANT-SMITH, PH.D.,
RN, CNE, joined the full-time faculty

of the Georgian Court-Hackensack
Meridian Health School of Nursing as an
assistant professor of nursing in Fall 2020.
She recently served as a lecturer I with

a focus in the medical surgical nursing at
Ocean County College. A registered nurse
who worked at Community Medical
Center, Dr. Van Sant-Smith is a certified
nurse educator, a certified Pediatric
Advanced Life Support Program provider,
an Advanced Cardiovascular Life Support
Program provider, and an Association of
Diabetes Care and Education specialist.
She earned her Ph.D. in Nursing at
Duquesne University.

CONGRATULATIONS TO OUR NEWEST EMERITI FACULTY

JAMES J. CARROLL, D.B.A., professor emeritus of business administration
F. THOMAS CRAWLEY JR., ED.D., associate professor emeritus of education

STEPHEN M. LEVINE, PH.D., professor emeritus of psychology

BEST WISHES IN RETIREMENT

BANANI DHAR, PH.D., assistant professor of mathematics, who served
GCU for more than 13 years



GCU STUDENTS VOLUNTEER IN SOUTH AFRICAN
SPECIAL NEEDS SCHOOL

story by ERICA CALECA ’21

In January 2020, GCU School of Education students and staff traveled
more than 8,000 miles for Education, and Culture in South Africa,
a service trip led by Lindiwe Magaya, Ph.D., associate professor of
education, and Mary Ann Smorra, Ed.D., professor of education. There,
the travelers volunteered at the Open Air School in Durban, which serves
children with physical impairments, from mild to severe. The GCU
group also donated school supplies collected by the GCU community
to help those in need. But beyond the primary goal of service, GCU
students also learned firsthand about the culture, customs, and values of
South Africans.

The trip “provided an opportunity to serve, learn, and be inspired,”
said Dr. Magaya, who noted that this was one of the most rewarding trips
she has ever taken.

Antoinette Hynes "21, who recently graduated with a degree in
English and elementary education, stated that what she gained from
the trip was “the importance of understanding the backgrounds of my
students and their different abilities. The schools in South Africa did a

great job of connecting with students and treating them as individuals,
something I hope to mirror in my future classes.”

“Observing how caring and patient the teachers and staff were at
Open Air was inspiring and showed me what a true educator should look
like,” said Olivia Santarsiero 20, an interdisciplinary and elementary
education graduate, who added that the experience confirmed her “belief
that all students deserve the least restrictive environment possible in
which to learn”

Students, as well as staff, saw the challenges that children with
special needs face—such as availability of resources. Teacher preparation
programs in South Africa do not offer special education certificates, but
no matter the challenges that special needs children face, they—as well
as their teachers—are resilient.

Dr. Magaya adds that the entire group was “inspired by how the
children persevere and excel in academics, sports, and cultural activities
by embracing their school motto of T can and I will.”
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ETHICALLY SPEAKING

story by MELISSA KVIDAHL REILLY

Assistant Professor of Philosophy Corey Katz, Ph.D.,
has been interested in ethics for as long as he can
remember. As a child, he devoured science fiction
and dystopian novels, immersing himself in different
societies with different sets of values. And it wasn't
long before he started pondering the questions at the
root of these texts: Who determines what’s “fair?”
Are we born with a universal moral code? What are
our basic human rights?

At the same time, Dr. Katz grew up in a
household where concern for the climate was front
and center; his father owned a company focused on
energy efficiency and green building practices.

“When I got to college, I started learning
more about climate change and the threats it poses
to human well-being, never mind the well-being of
the rest of life on this planet, if we do not control it,”
he says. “Addressing this problem is very difficult,
economically and technologically, and it raises
all kinds of ethical questions” At once, his two
interests—in the climate and in ethics—converged.

Most commonly, bioethics refers to the ethical
questions surrounding health care. But Dr. Katz has
a broader approach. “To me, bioethics is ethics as it
relates to biology,” he says. “It’s more than just health
care, and it includes the ethical questions raised by
biotechnology, like genetic modification, as well as
those raised by environmental issues.”

Most of his work focuses on the theoretical
and practical questions surrounding environmental
challenges like pollution and climate change, and he’s
currently working on abook addressing one of today’s
most pressing questions: which environmental
risks are morally acceptable, and which are not?
For example, drilling for oil and then burning it for
energy carries a number of environmental risks, but
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some might argue that the benefits outweigh these
risks—oil provides jobs, wealth, and benefits for our
society. Dr. Katz’s book will explore the opposing
point of view, that there are certain basic human
rights that should never be violated, even if it’s for the
supposed greater good of society.

Bioethics at Georgian Court

Georgian Court University is preparing students
to ponder these questions and more with a new
bioethics course, which meets General Education
requirements and is available to students of any
major. The course equips students with the skills
needed to make moral arguments, understand and
apply moral theories, and ponder ethical questions
relative to their own beliefs and opinions.

“Another focus area of bioethics we're hoping to
develop at the university is in regard to health care,”
Dr. Katz says. “We want to help students in health
care fields gain the practical skills needed to navigate
the ethical dilemmas they will face in their work,
but also explore the challenges involved in making
health care itself more environmentally friendly, by
shrinking its ecological footprint.”

To expose this interdisciplinary field to even
more students, the Department of Religious Studies,
Theology, and Philosophy recentlylaunched an ethics
minor. Its classes run the gamut from the theoretical
to the practical, exploring ethics as it relates to media,
business, social work, criminal justice, human rights,
sustainability, and more.

“Ethics isn’t just about the theoretical,” says
Dr. Katz. “Regardless of the profession our students
pursue, it’s important to be able to weigh the moral
implications of their decisions.”

FALL 2021

BIOETHICS 101:
THE BIG QUESTIONS

The following questions are just
some of those addressed by Dr. Katz
and his students. Where do

you land?

Do health care providers have the
right to go against the informed
choice of a patient for the

patient’s benefit?

Dr. Katz and his students examine
the moral and theoretical
implications of providing beneficial
treatments to a patient who doesn’t
want them, and why we should
respect the autonomous choices of
competent individuals.

Can human beings gain and lose
personhood or a right to life?
This topic is especially appropriate
for beginning or end-of-life
questions, e.g., utilizing embryonic
stem cells or removing life support
for those in a persistent

vegetative state.

Do we have ethical responsibilities to
animals and the rest of the

natural world?

It might seem obvious to protect
endangered animals or forests that
support ecosystems providing
economic goods and services. But
what about aspects of the natural
world that don’t directly benefit
us? The class ponders whether we
should make sacrifices purely out of
respect for the natural world.



STUDENT

story by LANDRY CHETA

As the pandemic continued to take its toll, loneliness
infiltrated the hearts of GCU international students who
missed their classmates, teammates, and dear friends back
in the United States. The psychological and emotional
burden of being separated from the people who had
shaped us as men and women these last few years was bad
enough, but it was exacerbated by the challenges of online
classes and a time difference. I knew I had to jump through
the extra hoops—including an expensive COVID-19 test
to ensure my seat on one of only a few flights—mandated
by the government to make it back to my second home
at GCU.

Since returning to the United States, I realized that
my experience was not unique. My teammate Mathias
Madersbacher, now a sophomore exercise science,
wellness, and sports major, came from Austria as a first-
year student in Fall 2020.

“Coming back wasn’t an easy decision,” said
Mathias, echoing the sentiment of most of our fellow
international students, “but I really missed being here [in
the United States]. I missed the people, my friends, and
the environment.”

Sister Thuan Bui, a senior religious studies major
from Vietnam, transferred to Georgian Court in Fall 2020.

“At the time of COVID-19, which is a higher risk to
my health, it was hard for me to decide to live on campus,”
said Sister Thuan. “I sent a lot of e-mails to GCU, and
they always helped me feel safe. In addition, I prayed
and thought that our school would have plans to protect
and always do the best for students. Therefore, I felt

comfortable moving to GCU.

When I came here, I had a bit of worry about living
with many people from other places,” Sister Thuan recalled.
“After a few days, I felt safe and happy to be here because
I saw everyone try to do their best to create a safe place.”

For me and many other international students, we also
find ourselves in the privileged position of being student-
athletes, so we feel a duty to take care of things on and off
the field, and that often takes concentration, dedication,
and devotion.

“It was important to come back because I felt it
was my responsibility as a student and as an athlete,”
agreed Gianluca Cersosimo, a junior finance major from
Argentina and fellow soccer player, noted. “I also thought
that I needed to separate the environments—my country,
as a place where I want to be on vacation and relax, and the
university, as the place where I can focus on my study and
athletic success.”

I've seen that we belong to a community that is willing
to work together to make the best of a difficult situation.
Of course, it has been annoying and frustrating at times to
have restrictions on where we can go, what we can do, and
who we can meet in and around campus, but I've sought
solace from the effort that GCU has put in during this
seemingly never-ending pandemic that has allowed us to
continue to chase our dreams.

Editor’s Note: Landry Cheta is a senior biology major and
member of the men’s soccer team from Brighton, England.

Sister Pascaline
Musyoka (leff)
and Sister Thuan
Bui (right) are
both international
students who
transferred to 6CU
in Fall 2020.
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NEW CFO USES BROAD EXPERIENCE TO

story by Gail H. Towns

Chief Financial Officer Amy Bosio joined
the Georgian Court family in the spring of
2020, a time of considerable uncertainty.
She immediately went to work marshaling
resources and staff to ensure business
continuity and assisting with campus-wide
decision-making.

That included how to disburse more
than $10 million in federal pandemic relief
funds. Over the last 18 months, GCU put
nearly $4 million in federal funds directly
into the hands of needy students. About $6
million helped cover COVID-19 expenses
and revenue losses tied to the pandemic.
There were additional investments in much-
needed technology upgrades, including
new computers, displays, webcams,
improved Wi-Fi, and more.

At the same time, the university saw
its credit ratings improve. Both Moody’s
and S&P upgraded their outlook for GCU,
citing budget management, new academic
programs, and better retention.

Although she arrived at GCU at a
unique time, Ms. Bosio draws on decades of
experience to get the job done. She has spent
more than 30 years in corporate, K-12, and
higher education environments. Before
coming to GCU, she was a vice president
of finance at Rowan University, where she
provided strategic direction for the School
of Osteopathic Medicine, the Office of
Contracting and Procurement Services, and
Accounts Payable. She previously served at
LaSalle University, Drexel University, and
St. Joseph’s University. She also served as an
interim treasurer and assistant comptroller
at the University of Pennsylvania, where
she earned her MB.A. and her
undergraduate degree.



NEW TRUSTEES BRING

NEW TALENT, INSIGHT TO
GCU LEADERSHIP

Georgian Court University has welcomed eight new members to its Board of Trustees since July 2020. Each is distinguished professionally

and in community service. The diverse group shares a strong commitment to Georgian Court’s mission and students.

DIVERSE LEADERS AND THINKERS

The lineup of new leaders is exceptionally diverse, from their work
in nonprofit, civic, and Catholic organizations to higher education,
finance, and corporate industry. The new trustees are:

JAMES E. ANDREWS ’16, director of the Office
for Black Catholics, Archdiocese of Philadelphia,
and past president of the National Association of
Black Catholic Administrators. A board member of
the nonprofit Fathers and Children Equality and
facilitator for the Saint Martin de Porres Pastoral
Parish Council, Mr. Andrews holds a Master of
Arts in Theology degree from Georgian Court.

THERESA M. BRODRICK, RN, PH.D.,

NE-BC, executive vice president and network
chief nurse executive for Hackensack Meridian
Health, joined the board in 2020. As network chief
nurse executive, she is responsible for all nursing
practices across the network, establishing network
nursing policies and overseeing the direction of
nursing services. She is a proven health care
executive with more than 30 years of progressive
health care management experience in large
academic and community institutions.

ALICIA COOK ’08, director of communications
at the American Guild of Musical Artists and a
best-selling poet, essayist, and speaker who uses
her activism to fight the opioid epidemic. Among
several honors, she received an Everyday Hero
award from NJTV. Ms. Cook earned a bachelor’s
degree in English from Georgian Court and was its
Distinguished Alumni of the Year in 2020.

Most recently, she spoke at Georgian Court’s 2021
Commencement and during the university’s
first-ever Summer Career Symposium.

CHRIS EVERETT DOMES, ED.D.,, the sixth
president of Neumann University and a strong

JOYCE HECKMAN ’83, director, talent
acquisition for PSEG Services Corporation, the
latest role in her distinguished human resources
career. She holds a bachelor’s degree in business
administration from Georgian Court and is a
former member of the Alumni Board of Directors
and a recipient of the university’s Alumni

Service Award.

ROBERT HUTCHINS, CPA, CEO and managing
director of Ellavoz Impact Capital, as well as an
angel investor in several industries and board
member of public and private companies. Among
his numerous civic activities, Mr. Hutchins is

a founder and chair of the Board of Trustees of
the Ocean Housing Alliance, Inc., which serves
mentally disabled individuals in Ocean County,
New Jersey.

TAMMI REDD, PH.D,, associate professor of
management and director of the Faculty Resource
Center at Ramapo College of New Jersey. She has
designed and taught upper-level business courses
for 10+ years, and her research interests include

minorities in business and social entrepreneurship.

Dr. Redd’s community service focuses on
addressing issues such as hunger, unemployment,
and under-education.

REVEREND MONSIGNOR JOSEPH N. ROSIE,
who was ordained to the priesthood in 1990.
After several parish roles in New Jersey, he is
currently pastor of St. James Parish, Red Bank,
and Episcopal vicar for Monmouth County.

He has served on the Boards of St. Lawrence
Rehabilitation Center and Morris Hall and
Catholic Charities, Diocese of Trenton, as well as
several Diocesan councils.

proponent of Catholic Franciscan education.
During his 35+ years in higher education,

Dr. Domes has led initiatives in strategic planning,
fundraising, academic program expansion,
enrollment management, community relations,
technology access, and campus growth.

GCU'’s governing board this year will be led by board chair

Robert Mulcahy III, a lifelong community servant, civic leader, and
a former Rutgers University athletics director, and Julia A. Upton,
RSM, a Sister of Mercy who is provost emerita and distinguished
professor of theology at St. John’s University in New York.
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REMEMBERING THOSE WHO LOVED,
SERVED GEORGIAN COURT

DIANE SZUBROWSKI, RSM

Diane Szubrowski, RSM, 83, was
known to light up a room wherever she
was sent or served, longtime friends
and colleagues shared during her
Mass of Christian Burial this summer
in Watchung. There were plenty of
memories to exchange about Sister
Diane, who took her vows in the New
Jersey Regional Community of the
Sisters of Mercy: peace advocate,
licensed family therapist, GCU trustee
chair, and later, a university donor
relations volunteer.

For some, she exuded joy. Others remembered that she always
had a smile—and a story—to share. GCU alumni and staff recalled her
constant concern for others. Sister Diane embraced relationships that
spanned decades and demographics. She was especially fond of her
work with Mercy Center in Asbury Park, students at Sisters Academy,
and those at Georgian Court. She was also very close to Georgian Court
alumnae from the Class of 1968.

“Sister Diane always returned to the place she held close to her
heart—Georgian Court,” said Matt Manfra, GCU vice president for
institutional advancement, recalling her words when she received the
2019 Alumni Service Award.

“Part of my heart is here,” Sister Diane said then. “What I love is
the heart and soul of the university. I feel privileged to be part of the
Georgian Court community in keeping the spirit of Mercy alive.”

RAYMOND SHEA JR.
Former GCU Board of Trustees
Chair Ray Shea, 78, wore many hats
in addition to his leadership role at
Georgian Court. He was passionate
about helping others and did so in
many ways—as an entrepreneur and
employer, real estate attorney, eloquent
writer, local community leader, and
more.
“Ray was a visionary. A dreamer.
A creator. A humanitarian,” members
of his family wrote following his death
on March 24. “However, his proudest
title was that of a family man.”
Mr. Shea’s 12-year tenure on the Board of Trustees included service
as chair and vice chair. Board colleagues supported his work beyond
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GCU, including the launch of Laurita Winery, which he co-created in
New Egypt—not far from campus—with a business partner.

Mr. Shea, a fixture at GCU'’s annual scholarship golf outing and
pre-board meeting worship services, was equally passionate about
organizations such as Saint Barnabas Healthcare System and his family
nonprofit—the Kate Shea Foundation, established to raise money for
cancer research. His daughter Kate, who died at age 25 from leukemia in
1998, inspired Mr. Shea’s goal of completing 25 marathons in her honor.
He met the goal and kept going, ultimately doing 39 marathons.

TERRY MULCAHY

The Georgian Court community lost one of
its biggest fans earlier this year when Marie
“Terry” Mulcahy died peacefully at age 84.

She was the wife of GCU Board of
Trustees Chair Robert Mulcahy IIT and
mother of Trustee Megan E. Mulcahy
Romano. She fully supported their work
with GCU and was especially drawn to the
university’s commitment to service, a core
belief that shaped all that she did, personally
and professionally. During their 61 years of
marriage, she was integral to her husband’s
success and commitment to public service

but gave equally her own time.

The mother of seven (and grandmother to 15) served on the Board
of Directors of the New Jersey Ballet, the Mendham Board of Education,
and was a trustee of the Mendham Senior Housing Corporation. She
also served on the board of a residential treatment center for teenage
alcoholics and served on the Family Life Curriculum Committee of the
Mendham Borough School District. In addition, she was a proud, active
alumna of the College of New Rochelle.

She held many roles at St. Joseph’s Parish in Mendham and
St. James Parish in Basking Ridge. She taught CCD for more than 20
years, sang in the choir, and was a board member of Eva’s Kitchen and
Sheltering Program in Paterson.

Scan this QR code or visit alumni.georgian.edu/give-now to make a
gift in honor of these individuals to the Sister Diane Szubrowski Memorial
Scholarship Fund, Raymond F. Shea Memorial Scholarship, or the Angel
Fund for Student Emergency Needs (in honor of Terry Mulcahy).
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ALUMNI, DONORS FRIENDS

So much has changed since the first days of the
pandemic in 2020. One thing has not—the
remarkable support Georgian Court receives from

our alumni and friends.

You have been here for us through these difficult
times supporting our students, their scholarship, our
faculty, and our athletics programs to name a few.

On behalf of my colleagues, thank you.

As the pandemic progressed, your support has meant
more than ever for our students and for Georgian
Court. When we called, you answered by supporting
our Angel Fund for emergency student needs.

This important fund provides students with the
emergency funds they needed during very

uncertain times.

You have also provided record support for our Lions
Fund, the university’s premier fund for student
success. The impact from this support allows us

to apply these dollars to the unforeseen. And

we've certainly been through many unanticipated
experiences since 2020.

Your impact, outreach, and prayers mean so much.
Thank you for your thoughtful and kind support

of The Court!

Thope you'll enjoy these impact stories of members
of the Georgian Court family who are making

a difference.

With GCU pride,

Matthew R. Manfra
Vice President for Institutional Advancement
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wirh JOHN K. LLOYD, FACHE

FORMER CO-CEO, HACKENSACK MERIDIAN HEALTH AND FORMER GCU TRUSTEE

WHAT ARE SOME OF THE LESSONS YOU HAVE LEARNED IN YOUR
DISTINGUISHED CAREER THAT COULD APPLY TO THE CURRENT
STATE OF AFFAIRS IN HEALTH CARE?

I would say . . . to stay one step ahead of population needs in a given
environment. The importance of care integration and the building of a
continuum of care was an immediate goal of our team at Meridian Health
as our geographic blueprint grew. The individual needs of the recipients
of our care no longer centered on hospital-based patient care. Health care
had to have easy access and be in close proximity to those seeking the care.
But probably the most important part. . . is to strive to maintain and grow
the culture in which our team members work. Open communication
and trust between the executive staff and those working in patient care
settings are key to any health care system’s success. I always held myself
accountable to this number-one goal.

WHAT CHANGES DO YOU FORESEE IN THE POST-PANDEMIC
HEALTH CARE LANDSCAPE?

The pandemic has made one thing very clear: there are vast inequalities
in health care in America. Our health care delivery system needs to adapt
quickly to these discrepancies so that our most vulnerable populations
receive the same care as those who are more fortunate. Health care
leaders need to design a system that is inclusive and incorporates the
social determinants of health. Being present in the patient’s community
to provide health care will be very important. Also, nurses, as frontline
workers, need to be at the policymaking table as a voice in what they are
seeing and how they interpret the needs of the patients and their families.
The continued use of technology like that of telehealth will also be critical
in the post-pandemic future.

WHAT IMPACT HAVE NURSES MADE IN THE HEALTH CARE
FIELD, AND HOW DO YOU SEE THEIR ROLE GROWING IN THE
COMING YEARS?

Nurses have always been at the forefront of health and patient care.
During the pandemic, the role of the nurse was highlighted by the
grim details of COVID in the news and social media. Nurses not
only became the lifeline for sick and dying patients, but a lifeline for
the patient’s loved ones. The face of a nurse was often the last face the
patient saw. The nurses became heroes—although, in my mind, they
always have been! Nurses will need to continue the advancement
of their degrees, and nurse practitioners will continue to take on a
larger role in primary care and public health. Their roles as leaders in
public and community health initiatives will be of great importance.

HOW CAN THE GEORGIAN COURT-HACKENSACK MERIDIAN
HEALTH SCHOOL OF NURSING HELP ADDRESS THE GROWING
NEEDS OF THE SHORTAGE OF NURSES BECAUSE OF
RETIREMENT OR BURN 0UT?

The Georgian Court-Hackensack Meridian Health School of Nursing is
an outstanding example of collaboration between a renowned health care
system and a well-regarded academic program graduating highly qualified
registered nurses. In 2008, the school became the first generic B.S.N.
program in Monmouth and Ocean counties. This collaboration was
initiated by me—then-president of Meridian Health; Dr. Richard Hader,
then-chief nursing officer of Meridian Health; and Sister Rosemary
Jeffries, GCU’s then-president. It allowed for current RNs and those
seeking to enter the field of nursing at a baccalaureate level in the current
health care market.

Currently, there are more than 400 nursing students [in] . . . this
amazing program. These future baccalaureate-prepared nurses will enable
our health care system to provide professional and state-of-the-art care
to those in our community. It is also interesting to note that the new
accelerated Bachelor of Science in Nursing program (A.B.S.N.) allows
students with a bachelor’s degree in another field of expertise to receive
their nursing degree in a little over a year. It’s very intensive, but these
highly motivated students will enable the health care system to continue
to deliver top-notch nursing care in the future.

WHAT ARE THE GREATEST OPPORTUNITIES FOR POSITIVE
GROWTH WITHIN THE HEALTH CARE COMMUNITY?

To grow both the nursing profession and health care in general, we, as
leaders, must think creatively. We need to encourage our health care
providers to continue professional growth of there team members.
There are a number of ways to achieve this professional growth:

® Continue to provide access to advanced degrees such as B.S.N,,
M.S.N,, Ph.D. programs, etc.

B Provide continuing education dealing with geriatric and
mental health. These populations are often overlooked in
today’s health care.

B Continue to invest in health care simulation labs in order to
provide our leaders of tomorrow with cutting-edge
technology to best handle real-life situations.
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INVESTING IN OUR HEALTH

The future of Georgian Court University is one of growth and change.
How the university will evolve is at the heart of the university’s Strategic
Compass and a new campus master plan. In 2019, architects from
Kimmel Bogrette proposed restoring historic components of our campus,
including one of our historic entrances, repurposing some buildings,
and renovating others. But the biggest change? Adding a much-needed
academic building in the historic center of our campus, the Italian
Gardens. This building, illustrated by the rendering below, will be the
new home of the Georgian Court-Hackensack Meridian Health School
of Nursing.

IMPACT 2021

WHY NURSING?

New Jersey is expected to see the third-largest shortage of nurses by
the year 2030 (more than 11,000 nurses) according to the U.S. Health
Resources and Services Administration. In light of the continuing
COVID-19 pandemic and with the expected shortage in nurses in New
Jersey, it is critical to continue to educate students with an interest in
entering the field. The Georgian Court-Hackensack Meridian Health
School of Nursing, founded in 2008, has grown from about 20 to
25 students to more than 400 this year, and from a department within the
School of Arts and Sciences to a standalone school. The school has already
expanded from its home in Hamilton Hall across campus to additional
spaces in both Mercy Hall and the Music Center to accommodate the



growing number of students. (Read more about the growth of the school on
pp. 12-18 of this magazine.)

This new, state-of-the-art facility will provide GCU students with
a dedicated, premier learning environment with technology that will
educate and train the next generation of nurses and health care providers.
Interior elements are being designed based on the feedback of GCU
faculty, staff, and students and will include a simulation lab, classroom
space, and locations for individual and group study. Nursing students
won't be the only ones who benefit—students with majors such as health
profession studies and health sciences will also learn in this space. And, as
GCU adapts and expands programs for other health-related professions
based on need, this space will be vital in helping graduate prepared,

dedicated professionals.

The Georgian Court-Hackensack Meridian Health School of Nursing
needs your support now more than ever. In addition to the need for
new physical space, nursing students have unique expenses related to
the program, including uniforms, books, nursing supplies, equipment
such as stethoscopes, standardized testing, malpractice insurance, and
background checks. These additional expenses cause an increased
financial burden for our nursing students. Scholarships help the nursing
student defray the cost of tuition and fees.

Visit alumni.georgian.edu/give-now and select School of Nursing to
invest in a talented and dedicated pipeline of health professionals prepared to
meet the medical care needs of our community.
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ALICE BOSIES VELEZ 84, '33 & JAIME VELEZ

story by ToniAnn McLaughlin

Alice Bosies Velez ’84, °93, and three of her siblings attended St.
Mary’s High Schoolin South Amboy. Between the Sisters of Mercy
and Alice’s parents, Georgian Court was the obvious choice for her.

“On our very first visit, my father met Patrick Gavan at the
Ninth Street Gate,” Ms. Velez recalled. “After they chatted for a few
minutes, we pulled away and my dad said, “You’ll do fine here. And
he was right.”

Ms. Velez cherished her time at Georgian Court as a student
and wants to ensure that other students have a life-changing
experience at this very special place. But for the first 15 years after
graduation, her only involvement was donating to Georgian Court
after receiving calls from the annual giving Phonathon.

Ms. Velez’s niece, Keri Tarantino Carlton 99, also chose
to attend Georgian Court and became very involved on campus
and in the Student Government Association. She shared alumni
and campus activities with her aunt and through this, Ms. Velez
became more and more engaged. Then one day, Ms. Velez brought
her children to campus for breakfast with the Easter Bunny in
the Casino—and it felt like coming home. Her niece joined the
Alumni Board of Directors (ABOD) and eventually, Ms. Velez did
as well.

During her time on the ABOD, Ms. Velez was elected vice
president, which in turn made her president-elect. On June 30,
2021, she completed her term as president. Over the last few years,
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she strived to build on the progress made by the previous executive
board of directors in support of the university and the Alumni
Association. Her hope for the future is that that the university
and Alumni Association leadership continue their success as they
further the mission of GCU.

In addition to being an active alumni leader, Ms. Velez also
gives back. She and her husband, Jaime, created the Velez Family
Scholarship to help GCU students in need. Both are first-generation
college graduates and are very grateful that they benefited from the
generosity of others when they went to college, so they wanted
to create the same opportunity for others. While all colleges and
universities need unrestricted donations, the Velezes wanted to
ensure that a student who wants to attend Georgian Court, but
thinks they must choose another school due to financial need, has
the opportunity to become a GCU Lion. Ms. Velez hopes that any
student who receives a scholarship truly realizes what a gift they
have received and that someday they, too, will pay it forward. The
Velez Family Scholarship is meant to make receiving an education
just a little less financially stressful.

Ms. Velez could speak indefinitely about how Georgian Court
has affected her life. And although we never really know the full
impact of our actions, her main hope is that students who choose
Georgian Court will look back and realize that it will always be a
part of them, just as they will always be a part of Georgian Court.




A LEGACY LIVES DN JULES L. PLANGERE JR. & JANE PLANGERE,
THE JULES L. PLANGERE JR. FAMILY FOUNDATION

story by Frank Mascia

Fondly remembered as an energetic and civic-minded leader
in our community, Jules L. Plangere Jr. left behind a legacy of
philanthropy when he passed away in 2016.

His remarkable journey began when he returned to New
Jersey in 1947 after serving as an Army anti-aircraft artillery
officer in the South Pacific. He was hired as a management
trainee at the Asbury Park Press and spent the next 50 years
rising through the ranks to become publisher and co-owner
of the newspaper. In his later years, Mr. Plangere was a
senior partner of Press Communications LLC, a multimedia
company that owns several New Jersey radio stations.

Throughout his life, he was known for his many acts of
personal and professional kindness. In his retirement, he
and his wife, Jane, established the Jules L. Plangere Jr. Family

Foundation, which supports a myriad of causes, including
Georgian Court University. The foundation’s recent gift
to fund scholarships for the Georgian Court-Hackensack
Meridian Health School of Nursing serves as their latest
endeavor to positively affect the lives of our community. The
four endowed scholarships for nursing and health professional
students will serve as a legacy gift to ensure that our future
health care leaders can fulfill their dreams to serve others.
With the demand for health professionals continuing to
grow, this transformational gift will continuously address
the needs within health care for decades to come. Georgian
Court University is immensely grateful to the foundation, the
Plangere family, and its trustees for their belief and faith in our
educational mission.

BRIDGING THE GAPS SUZANNE SHARKEY VALLA '66 & EUGENE VALLA

story by Frank Mascia

Even though Suzanne Sharkey Valla ’66 has resided in
California’s Bay Area since her marriage to Gene Valla in 1968,
she is Georgian Court University through and through. Thanks
to her professional career and her philanthropy, Ms. Valla
continues to make a positive impact on the lives of her local
community and the GCU family.

Ms. Valla received a B.A. in Biology from Georgian Court
University. Subsequently, she received medical technology
certification from Herrick Hospital in Berkeley, California. In
1992, shereceivedan M.S. in Marriage Family Child Counseling
from San Francisco State University. She earned her California
state license in 1996 to practice marriage and family therapy.
After working in school and family counseling for more than
20 years for the Archdiocese of San Francisco, Suzanne is now
avolunteer therapist in the nonprofit community.

Gene Valla’s career began as a CPA, which he followed up
with a 40-year career with a privately-owned commercial real
estate company, for which he served as president during the
company’s last nine years. He was introduced to philanthropy
during his service as a trustee of a private foundation over a 25-
year period ending in 2014.

The Vallas have made their mark at GCU in so many
ways. The Suzanne Sharkey Valla Endowed Scholarship,
established in 2007, has provided the necessary resources
for scores of students to realize their hopes and dreams.
More recently, however, they gifted $25,000 to support the
Angel Fund for student emergency needs and the Georgian
Court-Hackensack Meridian Health School of Nursing. Their
matching gift is a challenge to inspire others to give beyond
their current levels and entice new donors to lend their
resources to these all-important endeavors. The Vallas view the

Angel Fund as a bridge for students to meet their basic needs,
which allows them to focus solely on their studies. They also
recognize the great importance of our nurses and health care
workers during these challenging times.

Their belief and faith in a community of solutions is what
guides Suzanne and Gene Valla to be vital parts of both the
community as a whole and the solutions that provide those
communities with a greater sense of purpose and fulfillment.
Georgian Court University is grateful for their unwavering
support and genuine faith in our students—past, present,
and future.
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James Andrews (cenfer) with
Johann M. Vento, Ph.D., GCU
professor of theology and religious
studies and chair of the Department
of Religious Studies, Theology, and
Philosophy (left) and Mary-Paula
Cancienne, RSM, Ph.D., former
6CU assistant professor of religious
studies/theology (right) at his
Commencement ceremony

ANSWERING THE CALL TO LEAD
LISA GLEASON, ED.D., '12

story by Gail H. Towns

The pandemic challenged parents, students, and teachers in
previously unimaginable ways—Ilearning loss, technology
disparities, mental health strain, and most recently, the
contentious return to classrooms. These are tough issues,
and Georgian Court alumna and New Jersey Assistant
Commissioner of Education Lisa Gleason, Ed.D., ’12 is
facing them head on.

The former Wall Township director of curriculum and
instruction was named to the state post in late 2020. At
the time, school districts and families were still grappling
with the fallout from mostly remote learning and other
COVID-19 problems.

She accepted the role and immediately put her years
of experience—and what she learned in GCU’s graduate
program in administration and leadership—to work.

“As an educational leader, I am deeply committed
to equity in education; authentic, inclusive curriculum;
and inducting bright, talented novice educators into our
profession,” says Dr. Gleason, a highly sought-after speaker
and GCU adjunct professor. She teaches organizational
leadership, data-based decision making, research methods,
and curriculum management—all topics educators face daily.

“I credit much of my success to the incredible network
of mentors and professors who provided me with a
truly meaningful educational experience and internship
opportunities that were relevant and timely in the field,”
says Dr. Gleason.

Her own expertise has been timely, too. In June, Dr.
Gleason joined state officials and others to reflect on effects
of the pandemic.

“I believe the old adage that in all crises lie
opportunities,” she told NJ Spotlight News, “and those
opportunities lie in the lessons we've learned from this
situation—perseverance, determination, and new ways to
think about teaching and learning.”

Amu Magaya, Ed.D., acting dean of the GCU School of
Education, applauds her optimism.

“Dr. Gleason represents what it takes to be an
educational leader grounded in strategic plans, vision, and
mission for student success,” he says. “Our program is all
about identifying and preparing high-quality candidates
who are ready and capable. Leadership is all about caring
about people”
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THE EMBODIMENT OF SERVICE
JAMES E. ANDREWS '16

story by Matthew R. Manfra

One of the five Mercy values at Georgian Court
University is service, and alumnus James E. Andrews ’16
has epitomized this value throughout his educational,
professional, and personal life.

After nearly 40 years working for the U.S. Department
of Labor, largely in the area of employee training,
Mr. Andrews could have put his feet up and celebrated a
remarkable and rewarding career where he helped others.
Instead, he embarked on a second career that involved 